
SWA 
Sinclair Water Authority 

126 Cay Drive Milledgeville, GA 31061 
Joseph D. Witcher Plant Manager 

Phone (706) 485-8993   Fax (706) 485-8994 
 

AGENDA 

Monday, January 28, 2019 ~ 5:00 p.m. 

Sinclair Water Plant 

 

OPENING 

1. Call to Order  

2. Public Participation 

 

MINUTES 

3. Approval of Minutes-November 19, 2018 

 

REPORTS I 

4. Manager's Report-Joey Witcher 

 Georgia Power Discharge 

 Bank CD's update 

 

OLD BUSINESS 

5. Trees on the Spurgeon/Intake property 

6. Committee Report on Intake Improvements 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

7. Proposed Legislation of Board-Sect 6 HB398; The Act that created SWA 

8. Proposal from Alex Wiseman of Carter & Sloope on the execution of the Generator Grant 

Application 

 

REPORTS II 

9. Plant Production Reports 

 

10. Financial Reports 

 Health Care & Benefits Committee Meeting Date 

 

CLOSING 

11. Next Meeting 

       March 18, 2019  

 

12. Adjournment 
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Item Attachment Documents: 

 

3. Approval of Minutes - November 19, 2018 
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Sinclair Water Authority 
Monday, November 19, 2018 

 

A Work Session and Regular Meeting of the Sinclair Water Authority was held Monday, 
November 19, 2018, at the Sinclair Water Plant Site, 126 Cay Drive, Eatonton, with Chair 
Joan Minton presiding. 
 
Board Members Present 
 
Joan Minton 
Sammy Hall 
David Waddell 
Stephen Hersey 
Donna Van Haute 
 
Others present 
 
Joey Witcher 
Carlos Tobar 
Trevor Addison 
Mark Gatlin 
 
 
Call to Order 
 
Chair Joan Minton called the November 19, 2018, Work Session of the Sinclair Water 
Authority to order at 4:00 p.m. 
 
 
The following budget Items discussed: 
 

• Health Insurance - Donna Van Haute suggested that a committee be formed to 
review health insurance options and the sick/annual leave policy.  Chair Joan 
Minton appointed a Benefits Committee consisting of Chair Joan Minton, Plant 
Manager Joey Witcher and Board member Donna Van Haute. 
 

• Plant Manager Joey Witcher stated the 2019 budget is down from the previous 
year; but, due to the 2018 start up of CLO2, chemical costs increased. Mark 
Gatlin verified the amounts for the chemical increase.  Member Stephen Hersey 
stated that a year of feeding CLO2 would give the best calculation of the cost 
amount of chemicals. 
 

• Chair Minton explained that the reduction in USDA Reserve is due to the reserve 
being satisfied. 
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• Member Donna Van Haute suggested researching bank rates for Certificates of 
Deposit (CD) versus checking on the USDA Reserve and any penalties for closing 
out CDs. 
 

Other topics discussed: 
 

• Engineer Mark Gatlin reported Putnam County will test THM's at the first of 
December.  SWA to run CLO2 until after testing and shut off CLO2 for next test to 
determine the difference in results. 
 

• Member Stephen Hersey and Engineer Mark Gatlin discussed tank aeration. 
 

• Mr. Gatlin discussed formatting a 12 month plan for THM/HAA5. 
 

• Mr. Hersey asked Mark Gatlin about an option of SWA reducing the chlorine 
residual and the counties using chlorine booster stations. 

 

• Mr. Hersey questioned a membrane replacement schedule for 6 years & 8 years; 
Plant Manager Witcher explained that the older the membranes, the harder to 
meet demand. 

 

• Mr. Witcher informed the Board that there is a new company (Evoqua in Australia) 
supplying Memcor Membranes.  Member Donna Van Haute questioned shipping 
time of the new company. 
 

• Engineer Alex Wiseman gave a preliminary cost estimate of necessary 
construction and security improvements to the Intake for the CLO2.  Mr. Witcher 
explained issues with chemical delivery to the Intake, and the safety hazards as 
well as Nalco refusing to certify the installation thus far. 

 

• Chair Minton appointed a committee consisting of Alex Wiseman, Donna Van 
Haute and Joey Witcher to determine alternate options to improvements and 
costs such as the two counties installing a waterline. Donna Van Haute asked 
Baldwin Manager Carlos Tobar to have Baldwin County Water / Sewer 
Superintendent Jason Kidd serve on the Committee as well, which was approved. 
 

 
Adjournment 
 
There being no further business, the Work Session was adjourned at 5:00 p.m. 
 
 
Call to Order 
 
Chair Minton called the November 19, 2018, Regular Meeting of the Sinclair Water 
Authority to order at 5:00 p.m. 
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Public Participation 
 
There were no public comments. 
 
 
Approval of Minutes 
 
Member David Waddell made a motion to approve the minutes of the October 1, 2018 
Meeting as submitted.  Member Sammy Hall seconded the motion, and it passed by the 
following vote:  Aye:  Minton, Waddell, Hall, Van Haute.  Member Steve Hersey 
abstained. 
 
 
Manager’s Report 
 
Plant Manager Joey Witcher reported on an issue regarding the determination of whose 
responsibility it is to remove trees from property located at the raw water intake facility. 
He stated he had spoken to the property owner adjacent to this property who expressed 
concern that the trees could fall and hit his dock.  Board members felt it would be 
Georgia Power’s responsibility not the Authority’s.  Chair Minton stated SWA should 
send correspondence to Georgia Power conveying the Authority’s position that it is the 
responsibility of Georgia Power.  Member Van Haute agreed that SWA should proceed 
as if the tree removal is Georgia Power’s responsibility unless proven otherwise. 
 
Mr. Witcher reported he will look into available GEFA and FEMA funds to determine if 
grant funds would be available for purchasing a generator.  He and Carter / Sloope 
engineers discussed the size the generator would need to be in order to power the plant.  
Mr. Witcher stated he would like to get the process started as soon as possible. 
 
 
Plant Production Reports 
 
Plant Manager Witcher stated plant production reports are included in the meeting 
package that was distributed to members.  He asked if there were any questions 
regarding these reports. 
 
 
Financial Report 
 
Chair Joan Minton reported a Work Session was held prior to the Regular Meeting at 
which time the 2019 Proposed Budget was discussed in detail.  She asked if there were 
any other comments regarding the 2019 Proposed Budget.  Member Donna Van Haute 
suggested that a Budget Committee be appointed next year to assist the Plant Manager 
with the preparation of the budget.  Ms. Van Haute stated she would like to serve on the 
Committee for next year’s budget. 
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Member Stephen Hersey made a motion to approve the 2019 Budget as presented.  
Member David Waddell seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. 
 
 
Next Meeting Date 
 
The next Authority meeting is scheduled for Monday, January 28, 2019, at 5:00 p.m. at 
the plant site, 126 Cay Drive.    
 
 
Adjournment 
 
Member Sammy Hall made a motion to adjourn the November 19, 2018, Regular 
Meeting at 5:15 p.m.  Member Donna Van Haute seconded the motion and it passed 
unanimously. 
 
  
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
    
Cynthia K. Cunningham 
Baldwin County Clerk    
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Item Attachment Documents: 

 

4. Manager's Report - Joey Witcher 
  

7



March 19, 
2018 

Sinclair Water Authority Plant Manager’s Report 

 
 

1. Facility Report:  

CLO2 feed- The CLO2 is currently off line to allow each system to monitor for TTHMs without it 

to determine its necessity in the cold weather months. It should be noted that SWA staff is in 

favor of feeding it year round due to the other benefits in taste and odor control as well as its 

superior ability to treat Iron and Manganese. Before shutting it down the staff had multiple 

stoppages in feed at night which caused gaps in the feed some of which were multiple hours 

long. Anytime the machine senses a loss in vacuum or flow it shuts down and the generator 

stays off until the next day when the next shift shows up so that there are two people at the 

plant. Sometimes it’s all night meaning close to half the water treated that day is not treated 

with CLO2. If SWA had two people per shift this would not be an issue as someone could go to 

the intake when they get an alarm and reset the generator.  

 

  

2. GA Power Discharge: Several members of the SWA Board and Commissioners from both 

Baldwin and Putnam Counties attended tours of the GA Power dewatering facility 

earlier this month. The facility is, for all intensive purposes, a drinking water treatment 

plant which uses a filtration ballast, either sand or magnetite, In the sedimentation 

process. Properly operated, monitored and maintained it should be able to remove the 

contaminants listed on the GA Power dewatering plan provided the pond water is in the 

proper condition. GA Power personnel explained the schedule of monitoring and some 

tour attendees had concerns about the time from collection to the results being 

available to the public. It is possible that results could be more than a month old before 

the public could see them. I have prepared an estimate to do our own sampling which 

should yield results in about one to two weeks each time.  

Included find Quotes for a utility boat and sample processing and shipping.  

(Note the boat will also be necessary for the treatment and monitoring of Algae which 

may actually be the more pressing need pertaining to water quality. After all the rain we 

have had it is likely that we will have algae problems as the sun returns and the water 

begins to warm.)  

 

Boat $12,000 approx. (Quote included for new one) 

 

Sampling- to measure: 

Arsenic, Cadmium, Cobalt, Lead, Selenium, Beryllium, Chromium, Copper, Nickel, and 

Zinc (Note some cost could be trimmed if we selected only certain contaminants to 

monitor) 

$150.00 per week (monitoring for all listed contaminants) $7800.00 annually 

Shipping $25.00 per week $1300 annually 
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March 19, 
2018 

Sinclair Water Authority Plant Manager’s Report 

 

 

Total Annual Sampling Cost $9,100.00  

 

 

 

3. Generator: 

Grant Money GEFA and FEMA Generator grant application proposal –Alex Wiseman 
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Item Attachment Documents: 

 

7. Proposed Legislation of Board-Sect 6 HB398; The Act that created SWA 
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A BILL TO BE ENTITLED 

AN ACT 

To Amend an Act creating the Sinclair Water Authority, approved April 13, 2001 (Ga. L. 2001, 

p.3648) so as to change a provision relating to the determination of a quorum; to repeal 

conflicting laws; and for other purposes. 

BE IT ENACTED BY THE GENERAL ASSEMBLY OF GEORGIA 

SECTION 1. 

An Act creating the Sinclair Water Authority, approved April 13, 2001 (Ga. L. 2001, p.3648) is 

amended in Section 6 subsection (d) by inserting, following the first sentence of said subsection 

(d), the following: 

“Provided however, that the requirement for the presence of at least one board member resident 

in and selected by the governing authority of each member county shall not prevent a quorum in 

the following events: (i) either of the county's members waives in writing the requirement that at 

least one member be present to constitute a quorum; OR (ii) either of that county's members, or 

that County's Chair, appoints a "substitute" member from that county, in writing, for that one 

meeting; OR (iii) both of those County's members miss two, consecutive meetings.  

SECTION 2. 

All laws and parts of laws in conflict with this Act are repealed. 

<SWA- PROPOSED AMENDMENT TO LEGISLATION TO ADDRESS QUORUM 
ISSUE.doc> 
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Item Attachment Documents: 

 

9. Plant Production Reports 
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Item Attachment Documents: 

 

10. Financial Reports 
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